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IRP

INDEPENDENT RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 26 NOVEMBER 2019
London

Present:

Sir Norman Williams


Chair

Dr Stephen D’Souza

Ms Diane Davies

Ms Mary Elford

Mr Simon Morritt

Ms Linn Phipps 
Prof Tony Schapira

Mr Mark Taylor

Ms Helen Thomson

Dr Miles Wagstaff

Mr John Wilderspin
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Mr Ewan White
Apologies: 

Dr Shera Chok 
Dr Zoe Penn 
Dr Suzanne Shale
1
Introduction

The Chair welcomed members to the meeting and began by paying tribute to his predecessor, Lord Ribeiro, and also the Panel’s excellent track record which he hoped to maintain. Sir Norman was previously Professor of Surgery at Barts and The London specialising in gastroenterology and colorectal surgery and was a former president of the Royal College of Surgeons. Amongst a number of other current interests and responsibilities, he is also Chair of the National Clinical Improvement Programme.
2
Declarations of interest

2.1
None relating to the day’s agenda.
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 19 September 2019 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
None.
5

Chairman’s update 
5.1
The advertisement for four Panel posts (two clinical, one managerial, one lay) was live on the Cabinet Office and IRP websites and had appeared in national press. The deadline for applications had been extended to 18 December 2019 with potential knock-on effects for the timing of sifting and interviews. The appointments of Diane Davies and Mary Elford had been extended to 29 February 2020.
5.2
It was understood that general election ‘purdah’ had delayed the announcement of the Secretary of State’s decision on the referral by Dorset County Council concerning the Dorset Clinical Services Review.

5.3
The Chair and Richard Jeavons met Edward Argar, Minister of State for Health, on 5 November 2019. In a useful meeting, the Minister emphasized the high regard in which the Panel’s advice continued to be held, highlighting the importance of its independence and its credibility through an equal balance of clinical, managerial and lay representation.

6
Advice for Secretary of State
6.1
Future Fit: Shaping Health Care Together

The Panel’s advice on Future Fit had been produced following a process of further testing of the documentary evidence provided. That process had involved site visits to the hospitals affected and taking oral evidence from nominated witnesses using specified and agreed key lines of enquiry that had been shared in advance. Members who had taken part in the process agreed that visiting sites and gaining an understanding of the local geography had been helpful. The open and transparent approach adopted from the outset had been helpful in eliciting timely and enlightening information that would not have been forthcoming from documentary evidence alone. Overall, whilst acknowledging the additional call on Members’ time and the administrative burden of funding and arranging visits, Members concluded that the process had worked well. Recognising that the Panel considers each commission for advice on its own merits and on a case-by case basis, it was agreed that a similar approach should be adopted in future when necessary.
6.2
In accepting the Panel’s advice, the Secretary of State had asked NHS England to advise on how an ‘A&E Local’ model might be implemented at the Princess Royal Hospital in Telford. NHS England had responded to this request by letter earlier in the month. Members discussed various aspects of the model that had been described including the increasing role of paramedics, diagnostic capability, workforce considerations, patients’ understanding of the model and potential behaviour, and the connection with out-of-hospital services. It was some time since the Panel had last received a briefing on urgent and emergency care provision and an update session would be arranged in 2020 as would a briefing on out-of-hospital services. 
6.3
Kent and Medway urgent stroke services

The Panel’s advice on the referral by Medway Council HASC had been submitted on 30 September 2019 and the Secretary of State’s decision was awaited. The case had raised a number of interesting points around the need for public involvement in developing proposals, taking appropriate account of views expressed during consultation and the benefits (safety and outcomes) of concentrating expertise in centres of excellence against the understandable desire to have services close to home. The Panel’s advice had covered specific issues raised by the HASC and Members confirmed that they were content with the response submitted. 

7

Any other business
7.1
None. 
8 
Date of next meeting
8.1
Members agreed that the meeting scheduled for Wednesday 8 January 2019 should be cancelled. The next meeting would take place on Wednesday 11 March 2020.
3

